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             new year brings a new format for our group Q&A sessions. Jan. 18  
will be the first of  now-quarterly large group meetings, using the first 30 minutes  
for discussion of  the “issue of  the day” and the last 30 minutes devoted to questions from the floor. 
This month we will be discussing the University of  Maryland Strategic Alliance, which grew out of  
the Board of  Regents’ merger meetings.

In the non-Q&A months, such as February and March, we will conduct brown bag-style lunches. 
I will still meet with employees, but in smaller groups—maybe 10 to 12—in our Saratoga Building 
conference room. Faculty, staff, and students who would be interested in attending one of  these 
lunches can sign up at http://um.umaryland.edu/president/lunch-with-the-president/. Those who apply will 
be selected on a first-come, first-served basis. 

One other change: People who use the Q&A website to ask a question now will have their question 
answered directly rather than read aloud at monthly Q&A meetings. Because of  this, all submis-
sions will be private, but not confidential, since we will need to reply to you directly. (The generic 
subject matter of  some questions and answers will continue to be published in future newsletters, 
but names and specifics will be deleted.) If  people have serious issues they wish to report anony-
mously, they can use the hotline at 866-594-5220 or online at www.umaryland.ethicspoint.com. Look for 
the hotline icon at the bottom left of  our home page.

These changes should help to streamline University communications, one of  our goals for the new 
year. Before we get too far into 2012, however, allow me to revisit 2011. After all, it was quite a year.

How special was it? Well, for starters, University operations were disrupted by an earthquake and 
by Formula One cars racing nearly 200 mph down Pratt Street. How often does that happen in 
Baltimore?

Other memories?

The W.P. Carey Foundation’s gift of  $30 million to the law school in the spring and the dean’s con-
vocation last fall featuring a visit by Supreme Court Justice Sonia Sotomayor and the formal naming 
of  the Francis King Carey School of  Law. We send condolences to the Carey family on the recent 
passing of  foundation founder William Polk Carey, a champion of  education and true visionary.

Coming together as a University to foster interdisciplinary initiatives such as the strategic plan, the 
Interprofessional Education Task Force, the President’s Clinic, student medical missions to Honduras 
and Malawi, and much more.

Celebrating the School of  Social Work’s 50th anniversary, including the kickoff  event with NAACP 
President Benjamin Jealous.

A
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Taking technology to a new level, the School of  Medicine and IBM worked on the advanced analytics 
of  the Watson computer for potential health applications. Watson earlier wowed the world on Jeopardy. 

Drawing more than 400 experts from across the state for the University’s Summit on Childhood 
Obesity, where, with our partner at the Department of  Health and Mental Hygiene, the Institute for 
a Healthiest Maryland was launched.

Offically locating the international Pierre Fauchard Academy’s Hall of  Fame of  Dentistry at our 
School of  Dentistry, the first dental school in the world. 

Joining University of  Maryland Medical Center CEO Jeffrey Rivest to unveil our new joint logo in  
an outdoor ceremony across from Davidge Hall.

Of  course, we can’t forget commencement and Founders Week. 

Seeking an appropriate host for a session with first responders to mark the 10th anniversary of  9/11, 
Governor O¹Malley turned to our Center for Health and Homeland Security and director Michael 
Greenberger.

Unveiling the Student Success Center, designed to improve the retention and graduation rates of  
nursing students, at the School of  Nursing. 

Seeing the School of  Pharmacy’s P3 (Patients, Pharmacists, Partnerships) Program expand its  
network to 170 specially trained pharmacists in the mid-Atlantic region, helping patients with  
cardiovascular disease. 

Watching as months of  UMB-UMCP merger talks by the Board of  Regents blossomed into the 
formation of  the University of  Maryland Strategic Alliance, allowing for collaborative growth while 
retaining autonomy.

This is only a short list of  a year long on accomplishment. Thanks for your efforts and also for your 
support of  the Maryland Charity Campaign, which recently surpassed last year¹s total of  $419,000 
— quite an attainment in a shaky economy.  I hope to see you at my quarterly Q&A on Jan. 18 at the 
Francis King Carey School of  Law’s Moot Court Room at a new time — 1 p.m.

All the best.

Jay A. Perman, MD
President

continued from page 1
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CAMPUSWIDE

Karen Kauffman

“Expert Stakeholder Interviews to 
Identify Evidence for Eliciting 
Patient’s Perspective in Patient-Cen-
tered Outcomes Research,” one of  
the first Patient-Centered Outcomes 
Research Institute grants, has been 
awarded to collaborators Beth 
Barnet, MD, professor at the School 

of  Medicine; Karen Kauffman, PhD, RN, associate 
professor and chair of  the Department of  Family and 
Community Health at the School of  Nursing; and from 
the School of  Pharmacy: Susan dosReis, PhD, associ-
ate professor; Daniel Mullins, PhD, professor (principal 
investigator); and Eberechukwu Onukwugha, PhD, 
assistant professor.  

Richard P. Barth, PhD, MSW, dean and professor at 
the School of  Social Work, and Phoebe A. Haddon, 
JD, LLM, dean and professor at the Francis King Carey 
School of  Law, led panel discussions during the interna-
tional conference Kids in Between: Exploring a Unified 
Strategy for Child Protection in the Americas, held at 
Georgetown University in Washington, D.C., in the fall. 
The schools of  law and social work were among the 
presenters of  the event.  

SCHOOL OF DENTISTRY

Carl Driscoll

Carl Driscoll, DMD, professor and 
director of  postgraduate prosthodon-
tics, was named treasurer of  the 
American College of  Prosthodontics 
during the organization’s Annual 
Session in Scottsdale, Ariz., in 
November. 

Ronald Dubner, DDS, PhD, professor, has been 
named the 2012 recipient of  the American Associa-
tion for Dental Research Distinguished Scientist Award. 
Dubner has also been appointed to the Interagency 
Pain Research Coordinating Committee of  the National 
Institutes of  Health.  

Guadalupe Garcia

Guadalupe Garcia, DMD, assistant 
professor, has been named a 
diplomate of  the American Board of  
Prosthodontics.

Mark Reynolds

Mark Reynolds, DDS, PhD, 
professor and chair of  the Depart-
ment of  Periodontics, served as 
moderator for the American 
Academy of  Periodontology’s Balint 
Orban Memorial program, a 
competition of  clinical and basic 
science research from periodontal 	

		  residents across the U.S. 

Harlan Shiau

Harlan Shiau, DDS, DMedSc, 
assistant professor and director of  
pre-doctoral periodontal education, 
was a finalist in the Nevins Teaching 
and Clinical Research Fellowship. 
The fellowship was created to 
address the retention of  top peri-
odontal clinical researchers and 	

		  educators early in their careers. 

Laurels
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FRANCIS KING CAREY  
SCHOOL OF LAW

A Progressive Consumption Tax and the End of  the Income Tax, 
a book written by Daniel Goldberg, JD, professor, has 
been accepted for publication by Oxford University Press.

David Gray

David Gray, JD, PhD, MA, 
associate professor, has been 
appointed to a three-year term on the 
American Philosophical Association’s 
Committee on Philosophy and Law.

Rena Steinzor

Rena Steinzor, JD, professor at the 
schools of  law and medicine, is the 
lead author of  the report “Behind 
Closed Doors at the White House: 
How Politics Trumps Protection of  
Public Health, Worker Safety, and the 
Environment,” which was published 
in the fall. The report generated media 

		  coverage on outlets including NPR.

Urska Velikonja, JD, LLM, LLB, assistant professor, 
who joined the faculty in the fall, was chosen from more 
than 80 entrants to present her scholarship during the 
second annual Junior Faculty Business and Financial Law 
Workshop, to be held in February at George Washington 
University in Washington, D.C.

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Claudia Baquet

Claudia Baquet, MD, MPH, 
professor and director of  the 
Bioethics and Health Disparities 
Research Center, received the Martin 
D. Abeloff  Award for Excellence in 
Public Health and Cancer Control 
during the 18th Annual Maryland 
State Council on Cancer Control 

Cancer Conference, held at the Marriott Hunt Valley 
hotel in November.

“Housing Insecurity and the Health of  Very Young Chil-
dren,” an article by Maureen Black, PhD, MA, the John 
A. Scholl, MD, and Mary Louise Scholl, MD, Professor 
and head of  the Division of  Pediatric Growth and Nutri-
tion, was published in the American Journal of  Public Health. 
A two-part series on global child development, written by 
Black and others, was published in The Lancet.

Stephen Bartlett

Professors Jonathan Bromberg, MD, 
PhD, head of  the Division of  
Transplantation; Cinthia Drachen-
berg, MD, director of  the Electron 
Microscopy Lab; David Klassen, 
MD; John Papadimitriou, MD, 
PhD; Peter Angelos Distinguished 
Professor and chair of  the Depart-

ment of  Surgery Stephen Bartlett, MD; and Abdolreza 
Haririan, MD, MPH, associate professor, led a multidis-
ciplinary international panel in the development of  
“Guidelines for the Diagnosis of  Antibody Mediated 
Rejection in Pancreas Allografts,” which was recently 
published in the American Journal of  Transplantation. 

Danuta Bujak, PhD, instructor, received the Yale Uni-
versity School of  Nursing’s Distinguished Alumna Award 
in the fall. Bujak, who graduated from Yale 30 years ago, 
was recognized for her discoveries and other contributions 
related to Lyme disease.

Andrew Goldberg, MD, professor and head of  the 
Division of  Gerontology and Geriatric Medicine, and Jay 
Magaziner, PhD, MS Hyg, professor and chair of  the 
Department of  Epidemiology and Public Health, were 
awarded a five-year, $4.5 million grant renewal from the 
National Institute on Aging to further the work of  the 
University’s Claude D. Pepper Older Americans Indepen-
dence Center. The funding will support continued col-
laboration among a multidisciplinary team of  investigators 
regarding rehabilitation studies. 
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Miriam Laufer

Miriam Laufer, MD, MPH, 
associate professor, researcher at the 
Center for Vaccine Development 
(CVD), and director of  the Global 
Health Resource Center, and Christo-
pher Plowe, MD, MPH, professor 
and head of  the Malaria Section of  
the CVD, received a four-year, $7.4 

million grant from the National Institute of  Allergy and 
Infectious Diseases for their project Clinical Trial of  Trim-
ethoprim-sulfamethoxazole or Chloroquine in Adults on 
ART.   

Myron Levine

Myron Levine, MD, DTPH, the 
Simon and Bessie Grollman Distin-
guished Professor and director of  the 
CVD, has received a four-year, $4 
million Strategic Translation Award 
from the Wellcome Trust for the new 
project Vaccines to Prevent Invasive 
Non-typhoidal Salmonella Infections 

in Infants and Young Children in sub-Saharan Africa. This 
is the first Wellcome Trust grant for the School of  
Medicine.  

“Group Visits for Parkinson Disease—‘The Doctor Will 
See All of  You Now,’” written by Stephen Reich, MD, 
professor, and William Weiner, MD, professor and chair 
of  the Department of  Neurology, was published in the 
journal Neurology. “Quality Improvement in Neurology: 
AAN Parkinson Disease Quality Measures—Report of  
the Quality Measurement and Reporting Subcommittee 
of  the American Academy of  Neurology,” co-written 
by Reich, was also published in Neurology. “Movement 
Disorders Emergencies Part 1—Hypokinetic Disorders,” 
co-written by Weiner, has been published in Archives of  
Neurology.

Geoffrey Rosenthal, MD, PhD, professor and director 
of  the Pediatric and Congenital Heart Program at the Uni-
versity of  Maryland Medical Center, was among a group 
of  national experts invited to speak during a congressional 
briefing on the widespread impact of  congenital heart 
defects and the importance of  government support for re-

search, surveillance, screening, and prevention. Rosenthal 
also chaired the Food and Drug Administration’s Pediatric 
Advisory Committee, which met to discuss pediatric-
focused safety reviews and the Melody Transcatheter 
Pulmonary Valve and Ensemble Delivery System.

Patricia Shearer, MD, MS, FAAP, professor and chief  
of  the Division of  Pediatric Hematology/Oncology, re-
ceived a five-year appointment to the Pediatric Oncology 
Subcommittee of  the Food and Drug Administration’s 
Oncology Drugs Advisory Committee. Shearer was 
named a subcommittee member due to her expertise as 
both an audiologist and pediatric oncologist. 

Dudley Strickland, PhD, professor of  surgery and direc-
tor of  the Center for Vascular and Inflammatory Diseases, 
has been appointed the School’s assistant dean for gradu-
ate and postdoctoral studies. In his new role, Strickland 
will oversee the Graduate Program in Life Sciences and 
the Postdoctoral Scholars Program. 

SCHOOL OF NURSING

From left: Molly Englund, Louise Mitchell, Priya Saha, Karin 

Russ, Barbara Sattler, Joan Plisko, Karen Kreisberg, and  

Carmela Coyle.

Barbara Sattler, DrPH, RN, FAAN, professor and 
director of  the Environmental Health Education Center, 
received an Environmental Health Visionary Award 
during the Maryland Hospitals for a Healthy Environment 
(MD H2E) annual conference, held recently at the School 
of  Nursing. Sattler is the director of  MD H2E. 
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SCHOOL OF PHARMACY

Residents Aljohara Al-Sakran, PharmD, and Nicholas 
Fusco, PharmD, recently obtained certification in phar-
macotherapy from the Board of  Pharmacy Specialties 
(BPS). Al-Sakran is also a resident in the Department of  
Pharmacy Services at the University of  Maryland Medi-
cal Center (UMMC). Alison Duffy, PharmD, BCOP, 
clinical assistant professor at the School and hematology/
oncology clinical specialist in the UMMC Department of  
Pharmacy Services, recently became certified in oncology 
pharmacy by BPS.

Thomas Dowling

Thomas Dowling, PharmD, PhD, 
associate professor and director of  
the Renal Clinical Pharmacology Lab, 
received the 2011 Best Paper Award 
during the annual meeting of  the 
American College of  Clinical 
Pharmacology. 

Natalie D. Eddington

Natalie D. Eddington, PhD, 
FAAPS, FCP, dean and professor, 
has been named a fellow of  the 
American College of  Clinical 
Pharmacology.

Stuart Haines

Stuart Haines, PharmD, professor 
and vice chair for clinical services, has 
been appointed to the editorial board 
of  the American Journal of  Pharmaceutical 
Education. 

Wendy Klein-
Schwartz

Wendy Klein-Schwartz, PharmD, 
associate professor and coordinator 
of  research and education at the 
Maryland Poison Center, received the 
Platform Award from the North 
American Congress of  Clinical 
Toxicology.

Kim Ladjabi

Kim Ladjabi has been promoted to 
office manager in the Experiential 
Learning Program. 

Cherokee Layson-
Wolf

Cherokee Layson-Wolf, PharmD, 
associate professor, has been named 
a fellow of  the American Pharma-
cists Association.

Mona Tsoukleris

Mona Tsoukleris, PharmD, 
associate professor, has been named 
to the executive committee of  the 
Maryland Department of  Health and 
Mental Hygiene’s Maryland Asthma 
Control Program.
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SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK

Richard P. Barth

Dean Richard P. Barth, PhD, 
MSW, has been appointed to an 
Institute of  Medicine, National 
Research Council committee on child 
maltreatment research, policy, and 
practice. The committee helps 
develop products related to the 100th 
anniversary of  the Children’s Bureau 

and will 	 issue a report of  policy and research 
recommendations for the next decade.

Jesse Harris

Jesse Harris, PhD, MSW, professor 
and former dean, wrote a chapter for 
the new book Handbook of  Interna-
tional Social Work. The chapter 
explores international social work 
issues involving veterans, soldiers, and 
military families. 

Michael Lindsey

Michael Lindsey, PhD, MSW, 
MPH, associate professor, delivered 
the invited presentation “The 
Common Elements of  Treatment 
Engagement” during Closing the 
Gaps: Reducing Disparities in Mental 
Health Treatment Through Engage-
ment, a meeting held at the National 

Institute of  Mental Health in Bethesda, Md. Lindsey’s talk 
was related to a research project for which Dean Richard 
P. Barth, PhD, MSW, is the principal investigator. 
Others working on the project include Bethany Lee, 
PhD, MSW, assistant professor; Frederick Strieder, 
PhD, MSSA, clinical associate professor and director of  
the Family Connections program; and Nicole Evange-
lista, PhD, assistant professor at the School of  Medicine.

Philip Osteen

“Motivations, Values, and Conflict 
Resolution: MSW Students Integra-
tion of  Personal and Professional 
Identities” an article written by 
Philip Osteen, PhD, MSW, 
assistant professor, has been pub-
lished in the Journal of  Social Work 
Education. His article “An Introduc-

tion to Using Multidimensional Item Response Theory to 
Assess Latent Factor Structures” has been published in 
the Journal of  the Society for Social Work and Research.

George Unick

“Factors Affecting Psychiatric 
Inpatient Hospitalization From a 
Psychiatric Emergency Service,” an 
article co-written by George Unick, 
PhD, MSW, MA, assistant professor, 
was published in the journal General 
Hospital Psychiatry. 
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you create an infrastructure that enables collaboration 
and that is charged with seeking great opportunities to 
achieve things that neither could achieve alone.
Ultimately the regents embraced the notion of  a strategic 
alliance and not a formal merger because they saw it as 
a better idea—not as a first step toward a merger, not as 
a loan to get certain people off  our backs. Everybody 
will believe what they want, but what I just told you is 
the truth. It is not a first step toward a merger. It is not 
a compromise. No, it is a better idea. It is a 21st-century 
idea. It is an idea that says institutions of  different stripes 
and people of  different stripes can partner and achieve 
great results without losing their identity and without los-
ing their autonomy. 

So that’s the concept and now we have to put it into 
action. The chancellor, through the regents, has charged 
President Loh of  College Park and myself  and our col-
leagues to create the governance and structure of  the 
alliance. The alliance will be an entity that is managed by 
UMB and UMCP. The alliance will have leadership that 
reports to the two presidents. In other words, there will 
be somebody charged with, as one of  the regents put it, 
getting up in the morning and that will be his or her prin-
cipal job to build the sorts of  things we think the alliance 
should enable.

Those things will include educational programs, better 
articulated programs between the largely undergradu-
ate population at College Park and our graduate pro-
grams. Those achievables will include exciting ideas for 
research. For example, the opportunities to partner our 
bioscientists with engineering programs at College Park. 
Our opportunities for our social scientists and our legal 
scholars to partner with their public policy experts in 
College Park. It will improve opportunities to grow things 
that are already built at the Universities at Shady Grove. 
They will include opportunities to take what our creative 
faculty enabled by our staff  create and bring them into 
the marketplace. In other words commercialization and 
technology transfer. All of  this can be done together.  

With everyone’s help it can be done quickly and without 
spending the time and the money that a formal merger 

Questions and    
 Answers
QUESTION:
The following are excerpts from Dr. Perman’s Q&A on 
Dec. 15 at Davidge Hall.

I thought I would spend a few minutes on my reflections 
of  the merger study. Then I will see what’s on your minds.

Regarding the question of  merging our University with 
UMCP in College Park: I don’t think there was ever an 
issue on anyone’s part about the opportunities afforded 
through increased collaboration not just between us and 
UMCP but with the other institutions in the University 
System of  Maryland.

… So if  one can put aside the politics and try to reflect 
on the appropriate piece of  the question of  merger, yes, 
we do need to collaborate more. Now granted there was 
a good deal of  emotion and a great deal of  misinforma-
tion around this question of  why don’t you collaborate 
more. Some assumed there is no relationship between our 
University and College Park. And that couldn’t be further 
from the truth. In fact, the faculty over the years and the 
leadership of  the two institutions —perhaps not the top 
leadership—have worked very hard and have seen the op-
portunity and value in collaborating. So the question was 
merger or something else? 

And you know the outcome of  the process was what I 
think is the appropriate result. That you can get an even 
better outcome by creating a formalized structure that 
enables collaboration, that works diligently to remove 
impediments to collaboration by institutions that are dif-
ferent in their culture, by institutions that are challenged 
by their distance. You can get an even better outcome if  
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land. That’s what we should be doing. We are fortunate 
enough that we have multiple professions represented on 
this campus. There are health science education programs 
in most of  the other institutions and they are all by them-
selves out there and isolated. Those students need also to 
work as a team and come to appreciate team-based health.

We at UMB have promised to facilitate that process. We 
are very mindful of  the fact that we as an institution in 
the system have much to bring to the rest of  the system. 
Having said that, what is crafted in the alliance concept 
by the regents is to facilitate work between UMB and 
College Park but that the other institutions will be able to 
benefit from the alliance.

For example, research goes on at other institutions in the 
system besides the two we’re talking about—most nota-
bly the University of  Maryland, Baltimore County and 
increasing research at Towson University, among other 
places. They shouldn’t be expected to have the know-
how and the ability to transfer or to commercialize that 
we have so they should be able to take advantage of  the 
alliance. There is going to be an infrastructure that will be 
sustained in the alliance. But the alliance also is conceived 
of  something that puts programs together, they grow up 
in a positive way, then you take it out of  the alliance so it 
can live somewhere in the system. Then the alliance goes 
on to the next great idea. The alliance should not be seen 
as yet another entity in the University System of  Mary-
land. It’s sort of  an incubator in some ways and in some 
ways it has a more permanent structure. 

Before moving on to other questions I want to wish 
each and every single one of  you the happiest of  holiday 
seasons. However you celebrate it, I want you to enjoy the 
time you have for yourself  and for your families. We’ve 
all worked very hard on the issue we just talked about as 
well as many others and I hope you can get some time 
to reflect on the things and the people you love. Happy 
holidays. 

k

would have required. We’re going to get to the business 
of  the business. We have to do that first of  all because 
you all have given me the bully pulpit and I think it’s the 
right thing to do. And secondly, we need to be account-
able for it. I’ve said this is a better idea and the regents 
have agreed. So now we have to deliver on it. So for those 
who are skeptical and think this was some concoction 
to get some powerful folks off  our backs, uh-uh. We’re 
going to do this.  

k
QUESTION:
When do we start?

ANSWER: 
I can tell you that early discussions already are being 
held between our campus and College Park. Ann Wylie, 
provost at College Park, is meeting with Pete Gilbert [vice 
president, planning and accountability] and Bruce Jarrell 
[executive vice dean, School of  Medicine] several times 
this week as they start the planning. System leadership 
will be part of  the process and we will probably enlarge 
the working groups to help Dr. Wallace Loh and myself  
to prepare the deliverables that the chancellor and the 
regents expect of  us in 90 days. 

k
QUESTION:
Is there any inclusion of  the other universities of  the 
system? I know that was a big discussion point during the 
merger study.

ANSWER: 
That is a very good question. One of  the objections of  
the notion of  a merger between our two institutions was 
what was perceived as a negative impact on the other in-
stitutions in the system. Even with the alliance discussion 
they also said ‘Hey, what about us?’ and they are right to 
ask that question. 

I can tell you that kind of  question resonates with me 
because one of  the things before this all got started what 
I had promised that UMB would do is to facilitate health 
science education across the University System of  Mary-
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and staff. We expect to implement many of  these recom-
mendations by July 1, 2012.

Dr. Perman:  There appear to be some concerns about 
cost.

Mr. Lilly: Yes, there are cost concerns on two fronts. 
First, our University community has expressed concerns 
about the cost of  food in the Campus Center. Our 
response will be to offer additional menu items at lower 
price points. Second, the cost of  running the food service 
operation is more expensive because it is based on fresh-
ness, sustainability, and locally grown food sourcing. We 
are working on a plan that would preserve some of  these 
important values and at the same time reduce operational 
costs of  the service. 

k
QUESTION:
I walk to class every day and not a day goes by that I do 
not see over 10 people smoking cigarettes right in front 
of  the “No smoking, this campus is smoke-free” signs 
that are posted all over campus. Why is it that there is no 
enforcement? It is even worse that people in scrubs out-
side the hospital, including people in pink (shock trauma), 
are out there smoking. I am personally disturbed that 
people do not obey the rules and, even worse, are smok-
ing on campus in the air that I walk through each day. 
Smoking is 100 percent harmful, and is clearly something 
the University is against, but it is not reinforced. Can you 
do something about this for me?

k
ANSWER: 
The current University smoking policy prohibits smoking 
in campus buildings and within 30 feet of  doors, open 
windows, or air intakes. Right now it is permissible ac-
cording to city and state laws to smoke on sidewalks, on 
roads, and in open areas. 

There has been a great deal of  discussion on campus 
about this and whether we can get a city ordinance to 
prohibit smoking on sidewalks and streets in our campus 

QUESTION: 
Dr. Perman, I am an international student. Could our 
campus provide some on-campus job opportunities for 
international students? 

ANSWER: 
I understand URecFit at our Southern Management 
Corporation Campus Center has three F-1 [international] 
students working there so there are jobs for international 
students if  anyone asks. 

k
QUESTION:
(Summarized by Dr. Perman) There seem to be some 
questions about food at the Campus Center and about 
who services the Campus Center, looking for more ven-
dors, and cheaper alternatives.  

ANSWER: 
It’s a complicated issue and a consultant has been hired. It 
would be very difficult to expand because of  the limited 
space at the Campus Center. I think what the questioners 
are asking, for example, if  you go to the Student Union 
at College Park and want to eat lunch, it’s sort of  like 
the mall, you have all these vendors and all of  the brand 
names—none of  which would be good for our obesity 
programs—but that’s what the people like and why can’t 
we do that here?

I don’t think we can do that here because we don’t have 
the space. In addition, the vendor we have now has a con-
tract. My understanding is that money beyond what we 
have promised to pay comes back to the University. But 
anyway, food services are being evaluated. Flav, do you 
want to say anything about that?

Flavius Lilly, assistant vice president for academic affairs: 
Several months ago, the University engaged a consultant 
to evaluate food services in the SMC Campus Center. 
Recently, we received their report. It contained quite a 
number of  excellent suggestions of  how we can not only 
expand some of  the offerings but take into account some 
of  the suggestions we are hearing from students, faculty, 
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ANSWER: 
Dr. Perman: I’m sure everyone in this room knows what 
you’re talking about and wishes it weren’t so. 
Chief  Williams: We are certainly aware of  the panhan-
dling issues on the campus and are sensitive to them. It’s 
a little bit delicate because we have to discourage that 
behavior without violating the person’s rights. In case 
people don’t know there is no law against panhandling 
in the city. So we can’t arbitrarily chase them away. They 
don’t do it in front of  us so you have to let us know when 
that is taking place. We aggressively go into the Plaza Park 
every day and certainly in front of  the Plaza Garage and 
try to dissuade that behavior.

k
QUESTION:
But if  we want this to be a vibrant community with lots 
of  visitors and folks to take advantage of  the excellent 
health care and services and benefits we provide through 
our schools and our Medical Center, we have to make 
sure it’s secure and welcoming somehow.

ANSWER: 
Chief  Williams: Some of  the concepts that you bring 
[about possible structural changes in the park] we call 
crime prevention through environmental design. There 
are some things we can do in regard to the actual physical 
environment to make it less conducive to that kind of  
[panhandling] behavior. But in terms of  coming up with 
some internal laws, we still have to abide by city laws. 

Pete Gilbert, vice president for planning and accountabil-
ity: This is something the campus community identified 
when we were developing our strategic plan. Theme No. 
8 of  the plan is to ‘create a vibrant, dynamic University 
community.’ The chief  is being very humble in not men-
tioning that he is one of  the leaders of  that work group 
and I assure you that the plaza and these concepts were 
discussed in that group. The implementation of  the plan 
is beginning in January so the chief  and his very capable 
colleagues will be working on these things and I would 
suggest this issue be handled there.

k
 

zone. It has to be done in a way that is sensitive to our 
smokers and it has to be done in a way that doesn’t drive 
our smokers into the surrounding neighborhoods. 

It has been discussed whether we could have several loca-
tions where smoking is allowed. That brings back a bad 
memory for me because when I was at the University of  
Kentucky College of  Medicine we had smoking shelters 
where patients and staff  could smoke and one of  these 
shelters was right in front of  my office window as dean. 
The long and short of  this is that a group has been work-
ing on this with the Medical Center and the VA. 

k
QUESTION:
But a law is being broken by smoking in a no-smoking zone. 
Shouldn’t there be a fine or some form of  punishment?

ANSWER: 
Tony Williams, chief  of  the University Police Force: 
There is no criminal violation for violating the smoking 
policy because it is a policy and not a law. Here’s what 
we would offer to you: If  you see someone violating the 
smoking policy, certainly we in the Department of  Public 
Safety have made ourselves available and would be glad 
to talk to someone because we also see, quite frankly, that 
people are reluctant to tackle this problem firsthand. We’d 
be happy to talk to the person on your behalf, but the 
short answer is we’re not the smoking police and we do 
have other responsibilities.

k
QUESTION:
A variation related to the comfort and security of  the 
student body, our campus community, and our visi-
tors. The issue of  unwanted solicitation, especially for 
patients and visitors, going from one building to another. 
This panhandling creates a very uncomfortable environ-
ment and is certainly not the kind of  welcome we would 
encourage for folks who come down here. Secondly the 
issue of  pedestrian traffic in front of  the Plaza Garage 
and, of  course, across Greene Street and how that could 
be mitigated.
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We cannot rely on our police force to do all that for us. 
They are a limited resource and I’m sure you would all 
agree their first priority has to be the safety and security 
of  our campus. We do have issues in the area as well and 
I want to make sure we keep them focused on the places 
where they can provide the most benefit and the unique 
benefit. They can do things that we cannot do in terms 
of  safety and security. We can talk to our counterparts 
and our colleagues from the hospital who are standing on 
the sidewalks smoking.

k
QUESTION:
Why isn’t the VOICE emailed to employees? We often 
get so busy we don’t have time to look for it online. Isn’t 
it important enough to be sent campuswide? My depart-
ment only receives limited paper copies and if  it’s worth 
printing, why wouldn’t it be promoted?

ANSWER:  
Dr. Perman: So we have the VOICE online. It’s broader 
in terms of  content than the paper edition. It’s circulated 
in tandem with the printed newsletter, but it does have 
expanded content. I do care that people get the VOICE 
in the form that they want. We put the print edition in 
newsstands and in offices across campus. Beginning 
with the October 2011 issue, email announcements are 
sent campuswide when the print and online editions are 
available. If  your department would like additional print 
copies, please contact the Office of  Communications and 
Public Affairs at 410-706-2517.

k
QUESTION:
With an increased emphasis on interprofessional collabo-
ration, would it be possible for Campus IT to explore the 
possibility of  having a single Wi-Fi that extends across 
the campus? Currently we can only access the Internet 
(and thus our remote access to our files/documents) 
in our own buildings. At least if  there was a universal 
“Guest” login that worked across the campus, this would 
help us to work better together.

QUESTION:
Is it legal for the vendors to sell their wares on the street 
across from the hospital? 

ANSWER: 
Chief  Williams: We have investigated that situation and 
the people selling there have a legal vendors or peddling 
license that allows them to set up shop and sell there. A 
lot of  this stuff, to be candid, operates on supply and 
demand. If  there weren’t a demand for the products they 
sell, the vendors wouldn’t be there. Quite frankly we see 
people from the University go there and patronize them, 
be it clothing or food, which is why they return. 

k
QUESTION:
Is it possible to set up a text address so if  people are 
walking around and see the smokers or the panhandlers 
they could contact the police? Obviously it offends a lot 
of  people on campus. Sure, I can pull out my phone and 
call the campus police but wouldn’t a text message be 
a little quicker and easier while also providing you with 
some feedback?

ANSWER: 
Chief  Williams: Certainly the logistics would have to be 
worked out. We would have to have a mechanism in place 
to receive those texts and certainly respond to them. I 
would like to see people work with us and also accept 
some more responsibility and not make it just a police 
issue. Because it’s not really a law enforcement issue it’s a 
community issue. We don’t get a lot of  calls for smoking. 
We mainly hear about it at forums like this. 

Kathy Byington, vice president for administration and 
finance, who oversees campus safety: I do want to re-
emphasize the responsibility that we all have for the com-
munity that we build on this campus. Sometimes it feels 
uncomfortable to say something to someone smoking 
in front of  a no-smoking sign. But if  we don’t take the 
responsibility for that we’re not going to see the positive 
changes we want to see in our environment.
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ANSWER: 
Peter Murray, vice president and chief  information 
officer: This is a very timely question because we have 
a project under way that is going to provide universal ac-
cess to our wireless network in buildings across campus. 
The way we’re going to do that is through the use of  
your myUMID, for which all faculty, staff, and students 
have [or, if  you have an SOM ID, you will be able to use 
that, too]. So wherever you go on campus and there is a 
wireless connection you can use either your myUMID or 
SOM ID to connect to the wireless network. 

In addition, this technology will allow us to transport 
those IDs to other institutions that have implemented 
this technology. So, for example, at College Park or at 
UMBC or Towson, you can go to those institutions and 
use your myUMID [or SOM ID] to access their wireless 
network. And vice versa, people at those institutions can 
come here and use their local wireless logon ID to access 
our wireless network. So this universal access to campus 
wireless networks will make it easier for students, faculty, 
and staff  to collaborate between our institutions.

k


